
University of Rhode Island University of Rhode Island 

DigitalCommons@URI DigitalCommons@URI 

RILA Bulletin Rhode Island Library Association 

6-1936 

Bulletin of the Rhode Island Library Association v. 9, no. 1 Bulletin of the Rhode Island Library Association v. 9, no. 1 

RILA 

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila_bulletin 

Recommended Citation Recommended Citation 
RILA, "Bulletin of the Rhode Island Library Association v. 9, no. 1" (1936). RILA Bulletin. Book 41. 
https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila_bulletin/41https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila_bulletin/41 

This Book is brought to you by the University of Rhode Island. It has been accepted for inclusion in RILA Bulletin by 
an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@URI. For more information, please contact digitalcommons-
group@uri.edu. For permission to reuse copyrighted content, contact the author directly. 

https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/
https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila_bulletin
https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila
https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila_bulletin?utm_source=digitalcommons.uri.edu%2Frila_bulletin%2F41&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/rila_bulletin/41?utm_source=digitalcommons.uri.edu%2Frila_bulletin%2F41&utm_medium=PDF&utm_campaign=PDFCoverPages
mailto:digitalcommons-group@uri.edu
mailto:digitalcommons-group@uri.edu


BULLETIN 
OF THE 

RHODE ISLAND LIBRARY ASSOCIATION 
VOL. 9 JUNE, 1936 No. 1 

( 
THE REDWOOD LIBRARY AND ATHENAEUM 

ANNUAL MEETING OF THE RHODE ISLAND LIBRARY ASSOCIATION, 

TUESDAY, JUNE 16, AT THE REDWOOD LIBRARY AND 

ATHENAEUM, NEWPORT, R. I. 

MORNING SESSION 
10 :30 Business Meeting 

EARLY DAYS IN NEWPORT 
Miss Edith Ballinger Price 

A Second Speaker 
Subject to be announced later 

LUNCHEON 

La Forge Cottage, as the guests of the Directors of the 
Redwood Library. 

AFTERNOON 

Sightseeing Trip: Around Ocean Drive, stopping at the home of 
Mr. and Mrs. Hamilton Fish Webster for tea. 
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THE REDWOOD LIBRARY 

A BRIEF HISTORY 

'The Redwood Library was incor­
porated in the year 1747. The Articles 
of Incorporation by the Governor and 
Company of the English Colony of 
Rhode Island and Pro\·idence Planta­
tions declare "Whereas Abraham Red­
wood Esq. hath generously engaged to 
bestow fi,·e hundred pounds sterling, 
to b ~ laid out in a collection of useful 
books, suitable for a public library 
proposed to be erected in Newport ... 
the said Governor and Company do 
gi,·e and grant that the said Abraham 
RPdwood, James Honyman, and others 
b<·, and are hereby constituted, a body 
politic incorporate, by the name of the 
Company of the Redwood Library." 

This generous act upon the part of 
:-r r. Redwood came as the result of 
conversations held at the meetings of 
an association "for promoting virtue 
and knowledge", formed in 1730 at the 
suggestion, it is believed, of Bishop 
Berkeley, and continuing to hold week­
lv meetings under the name of the 
Philosophical Society until its life was 
merged into that of the Redwood 
Library. 

The members of this Philosophical 
Society included the leading men of 
the colony, governors, judges, men of 
political, social and professional im­
portance. To their broad vision the 
need of a public library became ap­
parent. and they set about the task of 
forming such an institution. 

If the first gift of fi,·e hundred 
pounds by ~Ir. Redwood gave the im­
petus which started the Library, the 
second gift, by Henry Collins, of land 
on which to erect the building, was no 
less important, and within one month 
of the receipt of the charter, the com­
mittee was appointed to collect funds 
for the building. The beautiful struc­
ture at the Bellevue Avenue end of 
the present series of b!lildings was the 
result. 

In these days of light and frivolous 
reading, it is interesting to recall the 
seriousness with which the first gov­
ernors of the Library entered upon 
the work, as evidenced by the books 
which were purchased with the five 
hundred pounds presented by l\Ir. Reel­
wood. These contained over thirteen 
hundred volumes, of which about three 
hundred were theological, and the rest 
either historical, classical or scientific. 
One looks in vain through the list for 
anything in the nature of fiction. 

An important event in the history of 
the Librarv was the coming to New­
port in 1755 of Ezra Stiles, drawn to 
accept the call to the Second Congre­
gational Church, as he says, largely bv 
"an agr<'eable town and the Redwood 
Librarv." Within a year of his settle­
nent, he became the librarian, a posi­
t;on much of a sinecure, which he ac­
<Pptecl in order that he might have 
always the key of the building, and be 
able to pass as many hours in the 
perusal of its books as he desired. 
Almost always, he informs us, was he 
entirely alone among its treasures. 

His importance to the Library is 
proved by the fact that through his 
efforts manv valuable books were 
obtained as gifts from Europe. as well 
as from this country, and he left it in 
a very flourishing condition and care­
fully arranged. 

December 8, 1776, the British Army 
landed at Long Wharf, and took pos­
session of the city. A large number, 
about three-quarters of its inhabitants, 
including Rev. Ezra Stiles, fled from 
the town. The British officers pro­
cPecled to make of the Redwood 
Library a club room, and were so 
rc~kless in their treatment of its con­
tents that when, after an occupation of 
three years, they withdrew their forces 
from the city, there remained about 
olle-half the number of books which 
t 1ee Library contained at their arrival. 

·whether a later king of England 
w~'.:; prompted to repair this injury 
do 1e by his countrymen, or whether 
the promptings were simply those of 
a generous spirit, certain it is that 
King William, in 1835, made to the 
Library a generous donation of books, 
am >unting to eight-four volumes, of 
\\+ ich se,·en ty-two are large folios. Not 
all the books being printed at the time 
of his death, the gift was completed 
by Queen Victoria. 

After the Revolution till the be­
ginning of the nineteenth century, as 
in the town itself, so in the Library, 
everything was in confusion, people 
were discouraged, and few efforts 
made at restoration. 



At thi,s time an interesting event in 
the history of the Library occurred, 
when on September 11, 1780, the Gen­
eral Assembly of the State came to 
Newport, after an absence of four 
years, and finding the State House 
much dilapidated, ha,·ing been used as 
an hospital by the British, they con­
vened in the Redwood Library build­
ing, which during that session became 
the capitol of the state. 

The condition of the Library during 
these sad years is well illustrated by 
the following adyertisement which ap­
peared in the Newport Ht:'rald on the 
9th of September, 1790: 

"The key of the Library being 
missing, supposed to be lent by thC' 
former librarian, the person who ha;; 
it in his possession is earnestly re­
quested to deliver it to J\fr. Stephen 
Ayrault, one of the directors." 

Another advertisement, printed In 
the Newport l\Iercury the 27th of 
September, 1801, is the first sign of 
an attempt to restore the Library to 
usefulness. 

''The long neglect of this institution 
by the proprietors may possibly han 
furnished an excuse for neglecting to 
return the books, so that a large por­
tion of them haYe in one way or an­
other got unon the shelves of In­
di,·iduals in diffnent quarters of thr 
town." 

The spirit which prompted tl1is ad­
,·ertisement in the paper also caused a 
new movement in the Library it self; 
affairs were re-oq;anizerl, new mem­
bers taken in, a catalogue of the books 
made, and gradually the interest in the 
institution became widespread. 

From that time until the presrnt, 
with varying degrees of energy, the 
directors hm·e advanced the work of 
the Library. All the prominent resi­
dents of Newport, as well as memb(Jrs 
of the summer colony, ha,·e from time 
to time taken an interest in the pros­
perity of the institution, and it has 
gradually, though not steadily, in­
creased, until today it occupies a 
prominent position among the pro­
prietary libraries of the country. 

THE BUILnTNGS 

Not the least interesting part of the 
Redwood Library is the history of its 
buildings. 

The original portion, erected in 
1750, included the much admired front 
room. This was designed by Peter 
Harrison, one of the few trained archi­
tects who came to the colonies in the 
eighteenth century. The building is an 
imitation of a Roman temple g£ the 

Doric order, the pediment of the front 
supported by four columns of grace­
ful form. The result is one of the 
finest examples in the country of the 
classical style of architecture. The de­
tails of the woodwork are exceedingly 
interesting, while at the rear of the 
room, as he erected it, was a window 
of three parts, gracefully arched, and 
enriched with columns of the Roman 
Tonic character, which is now to be 
seen on the north end of the second 
building or reading room. 

This first building for over a cen­
tury sen·ed the purposes of the Li­
brary, but in 1R5R it was found neces­
sary to add to it that which is now 
ascd as the reading- room. The archi­
tect of this addition was George Snell 
of Boston, who sought to carry out the 
idt'a sugg-ested in the first building. 

In 1R75 the Library was further in­
creased by the erection of the large 
addition now used for a deJiyery room, 
which was designed by Mr. George C. 
:\[ason of Newport. 

.-\ll these buildings were erected by 
popular subscription. 

In 1913, through a legacy of :\Irs. 
Gardiner Blanchard Perry, the direc­
tors were enabled to erect the fourth 
building, a fireproof stackroom. 

fn rach of these additions, an effort 
has been made to harmonize the archi­
tecture with the original building of 
Peter Harrison, hut naturally none has 
equalled that in proportion and decora­
tion. 

THINGS TO SEE IN NEWPORT 

Old Stone ?-1ill 
Old Colony House 
Trinity Church 
Jewish Synagogur 
\V anton-Lvman-H azard Honse 
Newport }Iistorical Society 
United States NaYal War College 
Library 
St. Georgr's School 
People's Library 
Redwood Library 

\V e haYe a real poet in our midst. 
\Ve hope e\·eryonc read the 10\·ely 
poem, "Winter's Crystals"', in the 
Library Journal for l\farch I, for it was 
by :\Iiss Elizabeth C. Spicer of the 
Brown Uni,·ersity Library. The poem 
was inspired by something she saw on 
a Saturday afternoon walk, a beauti­
ful little pool with icc around the edge. 

This Library must breed poets, for 
it seems that l\fiss Edith R Blanchard 
has also had a number of things 
published. 



RHODE ISLAND LIBRARIES 

PLAN FOR THE TERCENTENARY 

The Rhode Island Tercentenary is 
being commemorated at the John Hay 
Libra1·y by a series of exhibitions 
showing material of historical interest 
from the library collection. 

The first of the series in January 
featured Roger Williams, showing 
copies of his books, of which the li­
brary owns all but one in the original 
edition, and one of his letters written 
to John Winthrop. There were also 
illustrations of places where he had 
li,·ed, and of maps and scenes in the 
early settlement of Providence. Se,·eral 
!ins were shown, including the out­
standing one by Oscar S. Straus, and, 
for contrast, the humorous "Settle­
ment of Rhode Island", by Charles T. 
1\Iiller, illustrated by Walter E. Brown. 

The second part of the exhibition 
dealt with Colonial Rhode Island. 
Books giving accounts of many of the 
old families proved of much interest to 
present-day descendants of the early 
settlers; also some maps, showing the 
outlines of the upper bay reaching al­
most to the center of downtown 
PrO\·idence. 

The third part, on exhibition during 
~[arch and April, pictured Rhode 
[sland in five wars. The battle of 
Rhode Tsland, the presence of the 
French troops and the several visits of 
Washington furnish much material for 
the Revolutionary period. Interest in 
the War of 1812 centers in Admiral 
Perry. A number of manuscripts from 
the Dorr collection relate events in 
his rebellion. The Civil War group 
contains portraits and personal narra­
tives. The World \Var is shown in 
pictures of events in the city within 
the memory of many. 

The next part of the exhibition, 
which will be displayed during com­
mencement, will be on educa­
tion in Rhode Island, with spe· 
cia! emphasis on the early history of 
Brown University. Later in the sum· 
mer, works and portraits of some of 
the many literary celebrities of the 
state will be shown; also material il­
lustrating commerce and industry of 
the state; and, probably in the fall, an 
exhibition on architecture, featuring 
colonial and Georgian houses. 

These exhibitions are open to the 
public from 9 to 5 week days, in the 
room on the lower floor most acces­
sible from the entrance on College 
Street, and also in the Harris Room. 

The Elmwood PuQ)ic Library, under 
the dire~!ion of Mr~; Webster ~night1 

2nd, will hold an exhibit of Rhode 
Island material, including books, pic­
tures, manuscripts, and other items, in 
the Board Room during the month of 
July. 

The Tercentenary Committee on 
education, of which 1Irs. Sarah E. 
Sherman is a member, will arrange 
several lectures on Rhode Island 
history in various parts of the city 
during the Tercentenary celebration. 
This Committee hopes that every li­
brarian in the city who would like to 
have a series of lectures in the Audi­
torium of his library will get in touch 
with this Committee. 

The John Carter Brown Library has 
in its exhibition cases a collection of 
books and broadsides relating to the 
colonial history of Rhode Island, ptit 
out in connection with the 'Tercenten­
ary celebration. The Library proposes 
to put on in October an exhibition re­
lating exclusively to Roger Williams . . 

The Providence Public Library has 
observed the Tercentenary by display­
ing pictures of Providence as it used 
to be and an interesting collection of 
books printed in Rhode Island. It in­
tends, during the year, to feature also, 
by means of books and pictures, fam­
ous Rhode Islanders and Rhode Island 
architecture. Books about Rhode 
[sland: novels, biography and history, 
have been brought together in a prom­
inent place, and historical and bio­
graphical lists have been posted in the 
library and in the outdoor exhibit 
case. 

The Library bulletin, "A Reader's 
Guide to Books", is carrying two in­
teresting Tercentenary features: a 
series of brief historical write-ups on 
each of the towns, and the results of a 
vote that has been taken at the Li­
brary to determine what its readers 
consider to be the most representative 
Rhode Island novel. 

During the 'Tercentenary celebration, 
the Redwood Library and Athenaeum, 
Newport, will have an exhibition of 
early records, prints and documents, 
which will show the development of 
the Library. 

The Union Free Library, Centredale, 
ha a Tercentenary table which teach­
ers and children have found very 
helpful. A Rhode Island scra.pbook has 
been made, of clippings that the Li­
brary has collected itself, and this has 
circulated particularly well. 

Ats part of the summer reading pro­
gqf!l- of the Westerly ~,ublic Li~ra.ry, 
p. ~Pe.cial reqgir.s plan, The Bwldtng 



of khode Island", has been outlined in 
the Children's l.lepartment. To com­
plete the building of towns and vil­
lages on huge outline maps of l{hode 
lsland, books from ail classes must be 
read, tor, to erect a church, one must 
know something of architecture; to 
place a ship in tne sea, it is necessary 
to know something of ship-building, or 
astronomy as an a1d to navigation. 

ln memory of old ship-building days 
in Westerly, a regatta w1ll be held on 
tne pond in Wilcox !'ark on June 6th 
as part of the ·rercentenary act1v1ties 
of the Children's Department of the 
Library. Any boy having read two 
books on boating or alhed suD)ects 
may enter his boat in the contest. Tne 
races will be run otf under the direc­
tion of the Westerly Yacht Club. 

A series of exhibits in line with Ter­
centenary activ1ties will be shown in 
tne Liorary from April to .l"Jovemoer. 
An exhibit of lightmg devices, show­
ing the evolution of hghting from the 
most prim1t1ve iron candlestick to the 
camphme lamp of the late l~th cen­
tury, is now on display in the museum. 
·1 hese articles are trom the .Frank 
Dewey Collection and are loaned by 
hiS daughter, lvlrs. Jessie S. Berry. As 
part ot the same exhibit, onginal 
documents from the Library collection 
are on display, showing the history ot 
tne town !rom its earliest days . .b rom 
June to September a collectiOn of oil 
portraits of local interest will be 
shown in the Art Gallery. Primitives 
and other pictures depicting local 
scenes will be displayed throughout 
the building, while the museum will 
house a collection of furniture, prints, 
textiles, costumes, and other items ot 
historical interest. ·rhese exhibits will 
be arranged and sponsored by the 
Committee of the Westerly 1 ercen­
tenary Group. 

The Whitridge Hall Library, Tiver­
ton, hopes to have a loan exhibit for 
the Tercentenary, and to have on dis­
play old records of Rhode Island and 
books on the old families of Tiverton. 

At the William H. Hall Library 
books on the history of khode Island 
by 1-l.hode Island authors, and fiction 
with a Rhode Island setting, are a 
permanent display in both adult and 
juvenile sections. An exhibit of pic­
tures of the ancestors of the residents 
of Edgewood and Pawtuxet has been 
shown in the exhibit cases. Old 
daguerreotypes were prominent; also 
old photographs and miniatures and a 
bas relief profile of carved ivory. An 
oil painting of General Nathanael 
Greene, painted by Trumbull, was one 
of the choice entries among over one 
hundred pictures. 

The Library also plans an exhibit of 
coat-of-arms claimed by residents of 
Ward One, Cranston. A description of 
the arms and the line from the 
original settler will accompany the 
picture. During the summer, local pic­
tures of residences and buildings of in­
terest will be shown-the older the 
better. 

DOES THIS INTEREST YOU? 

The announcement of the Columbia 
University School of Library Service 
for 1936-37, soon to be published, will 
describe in detail the new program for 
the first-year curriculum, including the 
system of comprehensi,·e examinations 
which will make it possible for stu­
dents of experience and superior abil­
ity to secure exemption from many of 
the more elementary prescribed 
courses and devote their time to spe­
cialized and advanced courses, or work 
in some subject or field under the 
graduate faculties. 'The faculty of the 
school is to be strengthened by some 
notable additions. ~liss Clara B. Den­
ham of 213 Howell St., Providence has 
been awarded the Caroline Hewins 
Scholarship for the year 1936-37. 

NEWS FROM HERE AND THERE 

The Anne lde Fuller Library, East 
Providence, was founded ten years 
ago and, at the present time, has about 
J;U() volumes and 500 patrons. The 
total circulation last year was about 
12,000 volumes, an increase of about 
2000 O\·er the previous year. The Li­
brary opened Oct. 21, 19£6, with 150 
volumes. The librarian, 1liss Jane 1{ 

Ide, notes, as a little matter of Ter­
centenary intcres~ that her aunt. 
Annie Ide, is a direct descendant of 
koger Williams from three different 
sources. The Library stands on the old 
Ide estate, Nicholas Ide being given 
certain grants of land in 1tri6 "tc> 
make his estate up to 150£." It was in 
memory of his wife that Arthur A. 
Fuller made the books of his library 
the nucleus of a public library for the 
use of the community. 

The Jesse l\L Smith l\Iemorial Li­
brary of Harrisville reports an inter­
esting Book Week exhibit, a miniature 
playground. There were small sand­
boxes, cardboard slides and rather pre­
carious swings. 1The playground was 
populated with figures cut from book 
jackets and mounted on cardboard, and 
the invitation read, "Come play with 



the children of Bookland." The annual 
report of the Library showed an in­
crease in circulation of 2,668 \·olumes 
O\ er 193-+-35. 

lt is with regret that the Providence 
l'ubltc Library announces the resigna­
tions of Miss Doris L. Hoit, Assistant 
Librarian, and Miss Bess lllcCrea, 
!{elerence Department Librarian. The 
former is now Librarian of the 
Puolic Library in Pasadena, California, 
and the latter, Supervisor of l<.eference 
Work at the Enoch l:'ratt Free Li­
brary, Baltimore, .:\laryland. Both left 
l'rovidence in April. 

.:\liss Hoit's place is to be tilled by 
:--liss Ruth 1\liller, who is assuming her 
duties on June 15. She was formerly 
head of the Circulation De1Jartment 
and the branches of the Public Li­
brary of .:\Iemphis, Tennessee. 1\liss 
.\ltller is a graduate of the University 
of .\1issoun and attended the l\iew 
York State Library School. Her ex­
perience includes the following: As­
Sistant in the St. joseph, llltssouri, 
Public Library; Assistant 111 the ew 
York State Library l:.xtension Divi­
sion; and Librarian of the Central 
College for Women, Lexington, 1lts­
soun. She has been in 1lemphis since 
1925. 

:\liss Alice .:\lcGrath, formerly first 
assistant in the l{eference Depart­
ment, has been appointed to take the 
place of .:\liss .:\lcCrea, and Miss Eliza­
beth Welt, formerly in the Cataloguing 
J)epartment and 1liss Helen .Fick­
\\"CIIer, formerly assistant at the Smith 
lltll Branch, have been made as­
s;stants in the Reference Department. 
:--ltss t.lizabeth johnson has been made 
an assistant in the Cataloguing De­
partment. 

'1 he Providence Public Library has 
Lctn adding sheh·ing room to its stor­
age stacks at the Tockwotton Branch. 
JJuring this period, 60,000 books were 
remo,·ed from the stacks and housed 
temporarily in school buildings. Since 
the addition was completed, about 
l.'i,ODO books ha,·e been moved to 
Tockwotton in addition to returning 
the 60,000. 

Also, this Library is now co-oper­
ating in a plan initiated by the school 
department, whereby teachers are 
loaning their time to give vocational ad­
\ ice to high school graduates. Con­
sult.-~tion corners are being provided 
at the branch libraries for this pur­
pose. 

Letters ha\·e recently been sent out 
to library borrowers who have pre­
sumably been unable to pay their fines 
on account of straightened financial 
circumstances, offering them tempor­
ary cancellation so that they might 
use their cards. Although few availed 
thcmseh·es of the opportunity, several 
readers cheerfully paid their arrears 
as a result. 

For the past two months, two pro­
ject workers have been shelf-listing 
the Union Free Library, Centredale. 
"1 he Sun Dial Garden Llub of North 
l:'rO\·idence ga,·e the Library a year's 
subscription to the "Better Homes and 
Gardens" magazine. Also, the club has 
taken upon ttself the duty of ha,·ing 
one member furnish to the Library 
each month some Hower decoration ap­
propriate to the season. 

A senes of Saturday afternoon 
musicales for young people were held 
in the Westerly Library during 1" ebru­
ary and :\larch, with an average at­
tendance of 200. '1 he program com­
prised musical selections, together 
wtth stories and dramatizations, an at­
tempt being made to relate the arts 
and literature in this way. 

1Iiss .:\largaret L. Waring, of the 
Whitndge Hall Library, Tiverton, re­
ports tnat her work just started there 
last December. The hrst lines of work 
tnat sne has cut out for herself are to 
get the Library catalogued and to de­
,·elop the work for children. 

The Children's Department of the 
William H. Hall Free Library, Edge­
wood, has been trying a new scheme 
of library advertising that is proving 
most effecti\ e. ln some of the neigh­
boring schools a part of the bulletin 
board has been resen·ed for the Li­
brary; for the posting of book jackets, 
lists and library news. A student is 
appointed to care for this work: to call 
at the Library for the material; ar­
range it on the bulletin board; and 
return it to the library at the end of 
three weeks in order to receive a new 
supply. 

This Library also reports a change 
in the hours of opening. Beginning 
April 1, the Library has opened every 
week-day from 10 a. m. to 9 p. m., 
and will not be open Sundays. This 
new schedule is to be tried for three 
months. 
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